

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

April 30, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, April 30, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of April 16, 2024, special session on April 22, 2024 and board of finance on April 16, 2024 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES

Highway Administrative Assistant, Theresa Ray, asked the Commissioners for signatures on the construction inspection agreement with INDOT regarding bridge #58.  President George noted the Commissioners had previously approved the agreement.  


Administrative Assistant Ray stated the department is ditching and grading, mowing, and durapatching.  There is a gradall and a triaxle down.  Applications are still being accepted for a mechanic.  Mr. Calvin Evans asked if he could receive traffic counts for the roads.  Ms. Ray stated the counts can be obtained online and she will get Mr. Evans the website address.  

Mr. Evans stated the roadwork done on Cherry Road and Reinhart is fantastic.  Mr. Evans stated there is only about a mile and a half on Crane Road left to be paved before all roads would be paved to Lark Ranch.  Once bridge #58 on Brickyard Road is replaced, the road and bridge could hold buses and additional traffic and will be an improvement for the economy.  

RE: VETERANS SERVICE OFFICER


Ms. Mary Smith came before the Commissioners to speak regarding the veterans service officer position.  Ms. Smith stated although she is not a veteran, she has had several family members serve in the armed forces and veterans are close to her heart.  Ms. Smith stated the veterans service officer position is very important to the men and women who have served our country.  Ms. Smith stated the wages for the VSO in Martin County are less than $13,000 and if twenty-four hours per week are worked the wage is around $10 per hour.  Ms. Smith stated in her opinion the VSO is grossly underpaid.  Ms. Smith stated she understands the budget is already set for 2024, but when looking for a new VSO please look for someone who is passionate for the veterans and who truly understands the value of the VSO and will approach the County to add value to that position.
RE: MID STATE CORRIDOR


Mr. Jason McCoy came before the Commissioners to speak of the mid-state corridor.  Mr. McCoy stated it is the consensus that a vast majority of the residents of Dubois and Martin Counties are opposed to the project.  Mr. McCoy expressed concerns that German American Bank is working with Dubois County businesses and politicians to push the corridor through Martin County.  Mr. McCoy expressed concerns that County Attorney David Lett was aware of German American Bank’s alignment due to Attorney Lett being on being on the board of directors for German American Bank.  

Attorney Lett responded to Mr. McCoy stating he had been misadvised or misinformed.  Attorney Lett stated he had the honor of being on the board of directors for German American Bank for twenty-two years but retired from the board two years ago.  Attorney Lett stated in the twenty-two years he was on the board there was no discussion regarding German American Bank and the mid-state corridor with the only point of issue was when Mark Schroeder advised the board he had accepted a position on Regional Development Authority and that was not done at the direction of the board of German American Bank nor was it his responsibility of his job with German American Bank.  
Attorney Lett stated German American Bank did contribute to the Mid-State Corridor Association along with a number of other business interests throughout Dubois County.  Attorney Lett stated he did not have anything to do with that and has only done what the Commissioners of Martin County have directed him to do.  Attorney Lett stated he attended the Martin County Redevelopment Commission meeting where the former mayor of Martinsville made the recommendation to obtain a mid-state corridor study to which he agreed and advised the Commissioners and the Redevelopment Commission to obtain a study for Martin County.  Attorney Lett stated he has attended mid-state corridor meetings and listened but has not taken any steps in any other way other than what the Commissioners directed him to do.  Attorney Lett stated that has been the extent of what he has done regarding the mid-state corridor.  

Mr. McCoy asked for information regarding the mid-state corridor steering committee.  President George stated the committee was set up through the Redevelopment Commission and community members, business leaders, and officials were handpicked to be on the committee.  Commissioner Roush stated he is on the committee as a representative of the Commissioners, the committee has quarterly meetings and has met twice.  Mr. McCoy asked Commissioner Roush to send him a list of committee members and asked for the date of the next meeting.  Commissioner Roush stated the City of Loogootee and the Redevelopment Commission each paid half of the fee for USI to perform the mid-state corridor study.  
RE: SHOALS MAIN STREET


Julie Fithian stated the Commissioners are in the process of buying the recycling center building across from the Courthouse for $100,000 for storage and offices and asked how much the Patient First building will cost to purchase and renovate.  President George stated the Redevelopment Commission is trying to buy the building, not the Board of Commissioners.  Ms. Fithian stated there is no parking on Main Street now and there will be at least eleven more cars on the street each day.  Ms. Fithian stated there is not enough parking now with the hardware store.  Mr. Evans expressed concerns regarding the Town of Shoals losing taxes on another property.

Ms. Smith asked who would be responsible for providing funds for renovations of the Patient First building.  President George stated they are working on obtaining a grant for the renovations, but it has not been decided if the County or Redevelopment Commission will be responsible for renovations.  Attorney Lett stated the building has not yet been purchased.  Ms. Fithian asked what the asking price is for the building.  Attorney Lett stated he has been in contact with a representative of the owner/corporation and initially the asking price was $35,000 but now the corporation states the selling price has increased to clear the debts of the property.  
RE: EMA UPDATES

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated the department assisted the Sheriff’s Department with a semi wreck on Highway 50.  There will be a director’s meeting on Thursday.  There will be a volunteer firefighter association dinner at the EMA building on the 15th.  
RE: PTABOA BOARD APPOINTMENTS


Auditor Michelle Norris stated Assessor Carolyn McGuire submitted recommendations for 2024 PTABOA board appointments for Commissioner consideration, Lois Brett, Republican; Larry Fellers, Democrat; Ralph Ausbrooks, Republican.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the board appointments, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES

Attorney Lett stated he gave the Commissioners two ordinances for review, one on unsafe properties and the other on animal control.  President George asked if there was an update on bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated there is no update.

RE: JAIL LADDER


Auditor Norris stated an invoice was received for the completion of the jail ladder project, which was an ARPA project.  Auditor Norris stated the Sheriff requested safety modifications to the original ladder which Core was not able to complete and Ben Kent was contracted to fabricate a ladder for the jail.  Auditor Norris stated approval is needed to pay for the invoice for the competed ladder project from ARPA.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the invoice from Ben Kent for the ladder project in the amount of $6,339.86, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  


Commissioner Roush asked if the ladder project was in the ARPA projects listing.  Auditor Norris stated it was part of project two and Core was paid $2,500 in December of 2022.  

RE: MESSAGE DISPLAY


Auditor Norris stated a quote was received from Johnny’s Signs for refurbishing the time and temperature column in front of the courthouse.  Auditor Norris stated the column could not be repaired but a new message center could be added.  President George stated the quote was for $19,065.48.  Commissioner Summers asked Clerk Julie Fithian how long the sign has been inoperable, to which Clerk Fithian stated many years.  After discussion a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to tear down the time and temperature column sign, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: COURTROOM RENOVATIONS AND SERVER ROOM


Auditor Norris stated the Judge asked her to notify the Commissioners that the Courtroom will be closed from July 29th through August 16th for renovations.  Auditor Norris stated since the Courtroom will be closed, the Judge has asked if the Commissioners room could be reserved for any emergency hearings those three weeks.  Auditor Norris asked the Commissioners to consider moving their meeting on August 6th to 5:30 pm.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to allow the Court to use the Commissioners’ Room from July 29th through August 16th, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Auditor Norris stated Matrix has proposed the server room downstairs be moved from the current location.  A new server is needed for the Courthouse due to the current server reaching end of update life near the end of the year.  A new server has been budgeted for this year.  Auditor Norris stated the server is currently in a room behind the probation meeting room and there are issues accessing the server room when the probation meeting room is being used.  Auditor Norris stated the Judge has also asked the server room to be moved.    Auditor Norris stated she was told by Matrix there will be cooling issues with the small room downstairs.  Auditor Norris stated there are space issues in the Courthouse and Matrix has recommended the ideal space would be the veterans service office because there is other server equipment in the Assessor’s office on the other side of the wall.  Alternative office locations were discussed but no suitable location was found.  


Auditor Norris stated Matrix would like to replace the server at the same time as the courtroom renovations, but Matrix has yet to provide an updated quote for the server.  President George stated a decision about the location of the server will have to be tabled until more information can be obtained.


Taxpayer Walt Waggoner stated when the current courthouse was purchased it was with the understanding that the Courthouse could be expanded a second level, if needed.  President George stated they received quotes about fifteen years ago and it was $1.9 million at that time.  President George stated it could be checked into.  Mr. Waggoner stated Martin County’s Courthouse is the only courthouse around that has not been renovated or added on to.  Commissioner Roush stated the easiest thing to do would be to add on under the drive through.  President George stated a lot of other counties have annex buildings and that is what they are trying to do with the recycling building across the street.  
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:16 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The courthouse will be closed on Tuesday May 7th for the primary elections.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, May 14, 2024 @ 9:00 am.  
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